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Hospice Care Kenya

Meeting of HCK’s Trustees at Help the Hospices, Hospice House, 34-44 Britannia Street, London, WC1X 9JG. 
Friday 30th November 2012 

12:00 noon – 3:00 pm (approx.)

MINUTES (version: 20 Jan 13)
Present: Liz (Chair), David (Deputy Chair), Brian (Hon. Treasurer), Michael, Mike, Nicola, Paul, Sally, Sharron. In Attendance: Patrick. Special Guest: Dr Brigid Sirengo, CEO, Nairobi Hospice, attended the first half hour of the meeting. 

Item:
Action:
1. Welcome, interests to declare.
Liz welcomed everyone present to the meeting and began by asking if anyone had any interests to declare. No-one had. She said that it was a particular pleasure to be able to welcome not only Dr Brigid Sirengo, CEO at Nairobi Hospice, but also two ‘new’ trustees: Nicky Thorne, who had been elected as a trustee at the last meeting, was attending an HCK meeting for the first time and, it was hoped, would shortly be appointed as HCK’s new Hon. Treasurer; and Paul Dawson, who it was proposed would shortly be elected as a new trustee.  
2. Welcome to Dr Bigid Sirengo, CEO, Nairobi Hospice. 
Liz said that it was a special pleasure to welcome Brigid to an HCK trustees’ meeting. Co-operation between Brigid and Nairobi Hospice and HCK started more than 20 years ago and the meeting was an opportunity for Brigid to tell us about Nairobi Hospice’s current priorities and discuss how HCK could best continue to help. Especially perhaps in the area of education, where HCK had supported the Oxford Brookes/NH diploma course at the Nairobi Hospice since it began more than 10 years ago. Liz invited Brigid to speak. An account of Brigid’s short talk, and the discussion/Q&A session with trustees that followed, will be sent later as Annex I of these minutes. 

Action: Patrick
3. Formal appointment of Paul Dawson as a trustee and Nicky Thorne as Hon. Treasurer
Liz said she was very pleased to ‘continue the welcomes’ by welcoming Nicky Thorne to her first meeting – she had been elected as a trustee on 17th August – and asking her to accept the Board’s invitation to become the new Hon. Treasurer, taking over from Brian, who now had completed 12 years in the post and, Liz said, must be mightily relieved to hand over the hon. treasurership (after such a lengthy search for his successor). It was also lovely to welcome Paul Dawson, who also came with a wealth of experience, and had already been asked to join the Fundraising Sub-Committee. Nicky and Paul both confirmed that they were willing to start in their posts immediately. Liz asked that both appointments should be agreed formally. Nicky was appointed as Hon. Treasurer, proposed by Brian and seconded by David. Paul was appointed as a trustee, proposed by Sharron and seconded by Michael. Both appointments were then agreed unanimously. Liz welcomed Nicky and Paul to the Board of Trustees.

a. It was agreed that Patrick would arrange for Nicky and Paul to be added as trustees and directors to the charity’s and company’s records at the Charity Commission and Companies House. David said that each should also sign a declaration of consent to act as a trustee, as required by Article 8.5 of HCK’s Articles of Association, which states: ‘Every Trustee shall sign a written consent to become a  Trustee and a Member.’ Patrick would arrange for all of this to be done. 








Action: Patrick
b. It was also agreed that Nicky’s appointment required a new mandate form of authorized signatories for the bank account be signed. Patrick said that the bank needed all of the signatories on the account to sign the new form, as it was not possible just to add someone. But it was also an opportunity to add other signatories at the same time if the trustees wished. It was agreed that the new signatories would be Liz, Nicky, Patrick and David. This was proposed by Brian, seconded by Sharron and agreed unanimously.

Action: Patrick 
c. It was agreed that Nicky also should be able to view statements and approve payments and transfers online on both the CAF Cash and CAF Gold accounts. Patrick would arrange this for the CAF Cash account and Brian for the CAF Gold account.  




           Action: Patrick and Brian
4. Apologies for absence. 
No apologies had been received.
5. Minutes of the last meeting, on 17th August 2012, and matters arising but not appearing on the day’s agenda.
Liz asked for approval of the minutes by those who were at the last meeting. They had arrived very late. Sharron had sent some amendments, but as these had not yet been included in the copies circulated, it was decided to hold over approval of these minutes until the next meeting. It was agreed after the meeting that a copy with the amendments incorporated would be circulated and agreed before the next meeting, on 15th February 2013, and approved formally at that meeting,



Action: Patrick
5.1 Matters arising: 
5.1.1 Succession Planning: It was agreed that succession planning should be looked at in January/February as a number of trustees would come to the end of their terms of office at about the same time early in 2014. Action: Liz/All Trustees. David wrote after the meeting that he would be happy to lead on this at the next meeting if trustees would like him to do this.   
Action: Liz/David
5.1.2 Website content: Michael confirmed that about £600 was still available from the anonymous grant for commissioning content for the website. He reported that HCK may not be charged for the preparation of two web site articles: he would check and report to the next meeting. 
Action: Michael
5.1.3  UK Office: Patrick said that the arrangements with St Peter’s seemed to have settled down after the senior management changes there. The situation was not perfect but moving would mean paying rent and another change of address. It was decided that Liz would look again at alternative options in Islington and Patrick at those in Bristol, for discussion at the next meeting. 





Action: Sally and Liz (Islington), Patrick (Bristol)
5.1.4 Papers for meetings. It was agreed to follow the rules set out in the Charity’s original Deed of Trust (papers sent at least 5 days before meetings, minutes no more than 14 days afterwards), which David confirmed could be adopted generally by the new Company to avoid the need to make any changes to the Company’s Articles of Association.    
6. Finance report. (Brian)

Brian updated the figures given on the agenda, which had been based on those at Monday 26/11/12, explaining that a £2,000 legacy and other payments now had been received so the balance at the bank that morning now stood at about £47,500. He also queried the £3,000 allowance for office rent that been added to the overheads figure on the agenda. 

Balance at bank (30/11/12): 






£47,500
Outstanding Commitments: 



Restricted Funds for BBC Radio 4 Appeal Project (less GA): 
£15,635


Restricted Funds from St M-in-the-Fields for N’bi Hospice:      £1,000

Grant for laptop for Machakos PCC:



     £480


Estimated Balance for website/content
   


     £665

Overheads for one year: 

             


£15,000
Total:







           -£32,780          
Balance: 

Estimated funds available (rounded down):  

£14,720 

Brian said he thought it would be reasonable to say that £15,000 was available for the trustees to disburse at the meeting.
7. Bids from hospices / PC Services:
a) Radio 4 Appeal funds. The meeting passed over this item and went straight on to discuss the bids from individual hospices and PC services. It was agreed later that discussion of how these funds should be used should be added to the agenda of the next meeting.   Action: Patrick to place item on the agenda. It was noted that all of the funds from the Appeal are likely to be spent via HCK’s project partners KEHPCA, which had already trained 43 medics in PPC, using DPOWMF money. Discussion of how the funds should best be deployed should now take place with KEHPCA. The questions would  include whether or not to use the Radio 4 funds for more training, or to supply equipment for setting up PPC centres run by those trained, or (as seemed likely) a mixture of both. Action: Liz & Patrick to discuss with KEHPCA (Zippy Ali, CEO).
b) Other bids:      
	Bids:
	Proposed
	Decision
	Approved

	Projects discussed at previous meetings: 
	
	
	

	1.  Machakos PC Service
	
	
	

	i)   1 Used Vehicle: RAV4 (4WD)
	£11,725
	Not agreed.
	£0

	ii)  Fuel and maintenance: 1 year
	£2,490
	Not agreed.
	£0

	iii) 1 Driver post: 1 year
	£1,075
	Not agreed.
	£0

	At last 4 meetings trustees agreed that an HCK grant for perhaps half the cost of a vehicle could be given some priority if HCK had sufficient funds and money was raised locally for the balance of the costs. The 3 bids above to be considered as a package as Machakos PCC will need funds for driver and fuel too, to avoid 4x4 being purchased but lying unused. 
	Decision: Patrick to check with Machakos PCS what matching funds have been raised locally for vehicle  project and ensure they re-submit this request on a grant form to the 15 Feb 13 meeting. Also to ensure that as a ‘capital item’ the vehicle to be purchased will reasonably be expected to have a life of 3 years or more. Running costs for years 2 and 3 will also need to be available.    Action: Patrick

	Machakos: total for project:
	Total: £15,290
	Put aside provision-ally, subject to above: 
	(£7,000)

	2. Laikipia PCC
	
	
	

	LPCC previously asked HCK to change the use of its grant of £7,000, already sent, from ‘vehicle purchase’ to ‘purchase of land for hospice ’. Change not agreed by HCK. KEHPCA (Zippy) confirmed Nov. 2012 that LPCC Board has abandoned land/building plans and again wants to spend HCK grant on vehicle. She advised that LPCC is also planning to employ a nurse and administrator (Joyce Marete has left). Not clear to HCK how these posts will be funded. Liz and Sally visited Laikipia in mid Sept.2012 and found an enormous need for PC services, but LPCC not well organized and lacking FT staff and funds. Also Gill Pulei and other supporters have raised about £3,000 for LPCC; £2,400 of this was paid to them through HCK in Nov. 2012 (HCK will add GA in 2013/14). Patrick is in contact with Gill Pulei & Maria Kinoti, Board Treasurer at LPCC. Further funds from HCK may be needed. Nurse Lucy Maina from LPCC had sent a grant form to Liz (only) requesting £2,000 for morphine and to create awareness of the service.
	Decision: After considering all of the evidence from Liz and Sally’s visit, KEHPCA, Maria Kinoti, local supporters including Gill Pulei, and the grant application form, it was agreed that LPCC could spend the £7,000 already sent on current priorities rather than on a vehicle. LPCC already had use of Gill Pulei’s car. The priorities appeared to be to employ a nurse and administrator; buy morphine and other essential drugs; and contribute to other essential set up costs, but Liz would ask LPCC about this. The set-up costs would probably use up the £7,000, so it was agreed that HCK should send another £2,000 for morphine and other drugs and towards other set up costs. Action: Liz to write to LPCC to explain what funds are being sent (or released) for and to ask for quarterly reports on progress (these were essential). 
	£2,000

	Laikipia: totals:
	£3,000?
	£2,000
	£2,000

	New Requests:
	
	
	

	3.  Nyeri Hospice
	
	
	

	Supply of drugs for the hospice November 2012 – October 2013. See grant application form attached.
	£4,800
	Not Agreed. 
	Action:
Patrick to send trustees’ decision to Nyeri Hospice.

	4.  Malindi Hospice, Coast Province 
	
	
	

	Palliative Care Tool Kit photocopies approved by Liz during visit to hospice.
	£160
	Agreed retrospectively.
	 £160

	5.  Muranga’a Hospice (via KEHPCA)
	
	
	

	i) Second nurse post:
	£4,150
	Agreed.
	£4,150

	     ii)    Purchase of drugs:
	£1,540
	Agreed.
	£1,540

	    iii)    Purchase of second vehicle: 
	£9,250
	Not agreed.
	£0

	See grant application form.
	Decision: Trustees agreed to give priority to funding (i) and (11) above. Not enough HCK funds available to meeting for vehicle too.   
	Action:

Patrick to send trustees’ decision to Nyeri Hospice.

	Muranga’a Hospice: Totals:
	£14,940
	
	£5,690

	Totals for grants at this meeting:

+Possibly needed for Laikipia:
+Possibly needed for Machakos:
Totals:
	Total requested:

£35,190

+£3,000?
£38,190
	Total available: 
£15,000
	Total agreed: 
£7,850
+(£7,000)
£14,850


8. Chair’s Report.
Liz had said earlier in the meeting that said today’s would be a momentous one, not only for the appointment of two new trustees, something she thought had not happened before, but also the news that HCK has been awarded a Legacy Grant of £100,000 by the Diana, Prince of Wales Memorial Fund, as a result of its impending closure. Liz said we would need to have some idea of how HCK is going to use this money. It should also be noted that it received a legacy of £2,000 from Gwen Cottrell’s estate, just that morning. Michael asked if HCK had received a formal offer letter from the DPOWMF and could all of the trustees see it? It was agreed that a copy of the letter and the Fund’s communications (Press) guidance would be sent to trustees after the meeting. News of the grant had just been received. 

Action: Patrick. 
a. Liz referred to her report, which she had circulated by e-mail on 22/11/12. She asked if trustees had also seen her and Sally’s reports on their visit to Kenya in September. Sharron requested clarity on how the verandah at Malindi Hospice doubles as a car park, as mentioned in one of the reports, and the effectiveness of  the Hospice’s  earnings from visiting tourists. Sally explained that both at Malindi and Coast hospices it was the result of a very good ‘Tourism in the Community’ project inspired by an FHSSA-funded link between Malindi and a North American hospice. She and Liz had been very impressed by the impact of the link and the funds it seemed to generate for both Malindi and Coast hospices. It was certainly the reason why Coast Hospice had improved and expanded so much. It had been interesting to see this success in the light of St Peter’s Hospice, Bristol choosing not to go ahead with a link. Liz said that it should be noted, though, that FHSSA won’t look at emerging or disorganized hospices when choosing African partners for their links.

b. ‘Diana Fund’ Closing Ceremony. 
Liz said this had been held in the Orangery at Kensington Palace and attended by some 300 people representing organizations which the Fund had co-operated with over the 15 years of its work. It had been simply a reception but a good opportunity to meet those from other bodies involved in the many areas of the Fund’s work, including for example Land Mines clearance, as well as old friends from palliative care and the Fund itself, including Olivia Dix and Sally Lyon and, of course, both Zippy and Brigid from Kenya. Mike asked why the Fund had closed and it was noted that it had always been intended to spend out, perhaps in part to ‘move down a generation’ to William, Harry and Kate. It was noted that any residual funds would be passed to the Princes’ and Kate's new foundation. Sharron had suggested that HCK should approach the new foundation too. Perhaps Kate would become a Patron. It was agreed this would be a good idea. Paul added that Kenya was close to William and Kate’s hearts; they visited it regularly and had become engaged there. 

Action: Liz
c. Michael asked who would now fund PC in Kenya now that the Fund had gone. It was noted that there were a growing number of funders with whom KEHPCA and individual hospices were in touch with directly, including local funders such as the Safaricom and Orange Kenya Foundations and large international funders such as George Soros’s Open Society Institutes. Although it was also noted that others such as True Colours were pulling out of Kenya. Increasingly, the Kenya Government itself would become a main funder, with the provision of an expanded PC programme through government hospitals, as advocated by Zippy and KEHPCA.
9. Office Manager’s Report and fundraising figures. (Patrick.)
Michael said that the report was late as it had been received after the 4 day deadline for the distribution of papers. David said that he had read it. Nevertheless, the committee decided not to discuss it. The report is attached as Annex II of these minutes, for the record, and as it contained some useful information and discussion points for the committee, especially about the Diana Fund’s legacy grant. News of this had been received less than four days before the meeting.
9.1
  Sally said the spreadsheet of progress against funding targets was useful but queried some of the allocations to different sources. It was agreed that some of the smaller ‘community funding’ ones could be brought together into one row. 
10. HCK Anti-Corruption and Bribery Policy – approval and adoption of policy. 
David had circulated a draft HCK policy on this by e-mail on 25th November. Paul and Nicky had not received it, but David agreed to send them copies after the meeting. 









Action: David. 

David explained that the draft policy was in response to new UK legislation and charities and companies were still learning how best to react to it, but, in brief, the main points to be noted from the Ministry of Justice’s guidance on compliance with the new legislation were: 

·  Trustees needed to be familiar with the existence of the 2010 Bribery Act and HCK’s policy on it.

· The Act and the policy applied to all people with whom HCK is associated with, including in Kenya, and not just to HCK trustees and staff. 

· The policy needed to be approved by all Trustees.

· Penalties for breaches of the Act could be extremely serious for trustees. 

· The policy refers to an ‘HCK Trustee appointed to ensure compliance with this Policy’. David volunteered to be that Trustee.

Liz thanked David for preparing such a comprehensive document. Brian said that the new law and HCK’s policy on it would hopefully never be needed by a small charity such as HCK. It was agreed that it was best to let grantees know that the policy was in place. Sally suggested that initially HCK should be sending out the policy to new applicants and grantees. 






Action: Patrick.
Brian proposed and Mike seconded a proposal that the policy be adopted and David be appointed as the Trustee who would ensure HCK’s compliance with the Policy. Both resolutions were agreed unanimously. 
11. Funding & Fundraising Sub-Committee reports and forms.
Michael had circulated reports and documents on this by e-mail on 21/11/12. 
It was reported that Paul had agreed to join the Funding Sub Committee. Trustees approved this unanimously. 
a. New HCK web site.
Michael stressed that the new website was very much a team effort of Sharron and Michael. He was pleased that the website had been in place in time for the Radio 4 Appeal. It was important to have a consistency of message controlled by the Fundraising Sub-Committee and the newsletter would be brought into the same control. Biographies for Mike Richards and Desmond Tutu were still needed. Sally offered to obtain a short biography from Mike Richards, and Paul said that he had a contact who was in touch with Archbishop Tutu and may be able to obtain a biography and/or message from the Archbishop for HCK’s website. Sally also had some pieces for the website which she would send to the sub-committee. 




               Action: Sally and Paul.
Sally also suggested there could be more links from the website to some of the Kenya hospices’ newsletters. 
b. Review and approval of Fund Transfer and Reporting forms.
Michael said that the sub-committee would like the trustees to give their final approval to the forms ‘tabled’ on the understanding that this was for a 12 month period after which experience with the forms would be reviewed. This was agreed. Michael said that the forms would ensure that the HCK grant making process remained fair, transparent and consistent; that grants made were complaint with HCK policies (including child protection) and with UK legislation; and that trustees and donors would ‘know where their money has gone’. Mike asked how ‘transfer of funds’ receipts would be sent. Michael said that the receipt forms would be returned by e-mail. In response to a question from Brian about who amongst the trustees would monitor the system, Michael noted that the forms would support the work of trustees to manage the allocation and reporting of grants. Commitment and resources would be needed. Sally said we should remember that HCK is funding in difficult circumstances and sometimes grant recipients may not have access to a computer or even regular electricity, for example, let alone know how best to fill in grant forms or what complying to UK-based  policies actually meant or committed them to. Sharron replied that in these cases she’d like us to seek someone who can go in to help them. Michael suggested that if they needed a PC to fill in the form HCK could consider  providing them with one. Liz said that she thought the grant application form was so good, but it would be nice to have the hospice’s address at the top. This was agreed.  





Action (on forms): Michael and Sharron. 
12. A.O.B.
a. Michael asked how the DPOWMF’s legacy grant should be reported on HCK’s  web site. Liz said that the amount could not be mentioned yet. Patrick said that the Diana Fund had issued ‘Communications guidelines’ on how the grants should be reported.  
b. Michael asked about the number of new contacts gathered as a result of the Radio 4 appeal. Patrick said this had been included in his report which had not been discussed earlier. About 200 new supporters who had given contact details had been added to the database, plus perhaps 100 more for whom we had only a name (e.g., from a cheque). 
c. Patrick agreed to circulate a draft text of the Winter 2012 Newsletter for trustees to read and comment on. 





Action: Patrick
d. Sally suggested that Brian’s 12 years as Hon. Treasurer should be marked in an appropriate way in order to thank him for all of the work he had done for HCK. It was agreed that something would be arranged. 

e. Liz asked who would determine where articles /stories, etc. should be placed, in the newsletter or on the website? 
13. Dates of next meetings:
a) Friday 15th February 2013 at 12.00 noon, at Veale Wasbrough Vizards, Barnards Inn, 86 Fetter Lane, London, EC4A 1AD.  Tel: 020 7405 1234.  See www.vwv.co.uk/site/ contactus/london for directions.  
b) Friday 17th May 2013 at 12.00 noon, at Help the Hospices, Hospice House, Britannia Street, London, WC1X 9JG.
First published and circulated by Patrick 05/12/12. 
This proposed final version dated and circulated 20/01/13.
ANNEX 1 
Meeting between Dr Brigid Sirengo, CEO, Nairobi Hospice, and HCK’s Board of Trustees, 30th November 2012 (see Item 2 of the minutes of the meeting). 
Brigid said that she was happy to be here. There was so much she could say about Nairobi Hospice (NH) and hospices in Kenya that she wasn’t sure where to start. She would like to do so by thanking HCK for inviting her to join and talk to its Board meeting today and for all of its help to Nairobi Hospice and other Kenyan hospices over the years, from the very early days. 

Brigid said that when they started they hadn’t realised how much it would all expand. But it’s happened through the help of organisations like HCK. She could not thank us sufficiently for what we do for NH. There they could only dream, but the Hospice has expanded rapidly and they’re humbled by the ripple effect its work and training has had on the development of other hospices in Kenya.

NH’s work is two-pronged: patient care services, and training. In addition NH played a central role in establishing KEHPCA. There are now more than 40 points in Kenya from which palliative care (PC) services can be delivered. The intention is that PC services should one day be available to everyone in the country who needs them. NH has played a central role. It’s now having ‘granddaughters and grandsons’, but without family planning!

On training, the intention is to continue providing the Dip HE diploma course with Oxford Brookes University (OBU). The course has borne lots of fruit. Many graduates have helped to set up new services, continued their own training, or helped to train others. Or some or all of these. NH is working with OBU – there is an Annual review each November – but also, through KEHPCA, involved with the development of (other) locally-provided PC courses, including a possible BSc in PC at the University of Nairobi [?] that may be developed with OBU. In Kenya PC has progressed through training and students are told that the sky is the limit: the intention is that they should be able to follow the Dip HE training by taking a BSc degree course. And go on as far as they want: Brigid herself and two nurses were taking an MA in PC course. They felt they needed to be well-grounded themselves in order to teach the courses at NH. Liz said that HCK had always supported Education: it was good that PC nurses now had a regional reach.  

Sharron asked what the key challenges were. Brigid replied that funding was one. Many donors preferred to give away things – computers, a desk, but not salaries for doctors or nurses. Planning was at an advanced stage for a new building for NH but donors didn’t give funds for capital development. Brian asked if the adjacent Kenyatta Hospital still wanted the NH site? Brigid replied that the issue hadn’t died down, but the Hospital, Ministry and Hospice boards hope they will be able to resolve the problems. It was important that the quality of patient care should not be compromised. 

Brian asked how much the new building would cost and how much still needed to be raised? Brigid replied that it was best to explain first that the building would be large [12 floors?] but only the first two floors would be for NH, to provide patient services and training. The others were for investment – car parking, offices, etc. The City Council had now allowed the building to go much higher. It was to have been built in phases but professionals had said that it wasn’t cost-effective to do that: it would be better to build it all at once. So NH’s Board of Trustees must decide what to do. At present the estimated total cost was KES 900,000,000 – 1 Billion (£6,540,000 – £7,266,000). Brigid thought that some sponsors would come in to help once the project was confirmed and the groundbreaking had taken place. NH has about KES 60,000,000 (£436,000) in its building fund. David asked if the new building was near the Kenyatta National Hospital. Brigid said that it was very close, bordering its land: about an acre on the road front. Patrick asked if HCK should be raising funds to add to NH’s building fund. Liz said that HCK’s Articles did not allow it to fund building projects. 

Michael asked what is NH’s annual operation budget? How dependent were they on the Diana Fund, which was about to close? Brigid replied it was about KES 28m (£204,000), perhaps roughly half for patient care and half for training. The Fund had helped a lot with funding for bursaries and equipment. NH was establishing new friends, e.g APCA, IAHPC and FHSSA. They had also been able to register their presence with some new funders at the Diana Fund’s closing reception, e.g. the Open Society Institute, which was providing substantial funding for PC in Africa. Michael asked where the KES 28m usually came from. Brigid replied fundraising (e.g. golf tournaments, other events, grants) and interest from investments – separate from the capital fund for the new building. David asked if the Kenya Government provided funds. Brigid replied no, but it was beginning to fund PC at Government hospitals, including KNH at Nairobi, through KEHPCA’s work.

Sally asked about education. Had universities and colleges etc incorporated a lot of PC training? Brigid said that Kenya Medical Training College (KMTC) trains nurses and others. A diploma in PC had been established. NH had been involved in the groundwork for this, working with KEHPCA. The Diana Fund had funded its establishment. Sally asked if general training of doctors and nurses at universities in Kenya included PC? She was worried that if it was always on the sidelines [at colleges such as KMTC} it doesn’t get into the main national medical training. Brigid said there was training at Moi University. She was also optimistic about KMTC’s diploma training. With KEHPCA they are working towards integration of PC. It had started at 11 government hospitals, and would go on into (c. 30) of the district hospitals. Training must follow. Sally asked about morphine for Level 5 (regional) hospitals. HCK had funded a year’s supply. What percentage of total hospitals was that? 

Brigid had to leave at this point, for lunch and the airport. Brian asked that she give the HCK Board’s greetings to the NH Board. Brigid said that she would, with pleasure, and thanked HCK once more for everything we do for the hospices in Kenya. A photograph was taken of Brigid with the HCK Board, to mark the occasion and for the website and newsletter. 

Patrick Villa

06 Dec 2012 

Revised: 20 Jan 2013

ANNEX 2 to the Minutes of the 30 November 2012 Meeting o HCK Trusttes:

Office Manager’s Report  





.
1. Fundraising Income. A summary of income for 2012/13 to date was circulated separately yesterday, 27 November. 
2. Diana, Princess of Wales Memorial Fund Grant. Liz has already written to trustees with news of this tremendous grant of £100,000 as one of the Fund’s 44 ‘legacy grants’ to organisations it has been associated with which are working in palliative care in Africa. 
HCK’s use of the grant has not been restricted by the Fund, except by our own articles and purpose, the Fund’s letter stating that: 'Your organisation can use this unrestricted grant for any aspect of its charitable work.'  
It’s also worth noting that with 44 institutions receiving a total of £3.14m, HCK has done well to receive £100,000. 

Such a large amount of new funding opens new opportunities to HCK and trustees and staff will have much to discuss. It would be good to give some time to this discussion rather than simply to start spending more money straight away. Options for funding were discussed last year and I attach with this report a summary of these from the report Sue and I submitted to the Board at the time. It may be worth considering these again. 

One option would be to begin a regular small grants programme, giving some assurance that a minimum amount will be available each quarter or (say) every 4 months (e.g. of £25K or £30K). There would be regular quarterly or 4-monthly deadlines for calls for proposals, announced well in advance. A separate allocation for scholarships may be needed, spaced at longer intervals, for Nairobi scholarships and ones for training at KMTC or elsewhere. HCK is likely to be asked to pay for more of these after the Diana Fund’s closure. A ‘capital’ fund for vehicles also may be wise, with rules restricting when grants for vehicles will be made, e.g. only when sufficient other funds have been raised, so that a vehicle can be bought immediately.

Future HCK funding would be financed by the £100K plus on-going fundraising, with the latter therefore in effect being collected for use 12 -18 months ahead, ensuring a smoother cash flow and smoother flow of grants or scholarships to Kenya. Recipients would know what HCK has to offer, and roughly how much, and that it is likely still to be available next year if a project isn’t quite ready for this year. 

3. eHospice. The eHospice website at www.ehospice.com was launched in October 2012 and its Kenya edition (www.ehospice.com/kenya/en-gb/home.aspx) is edited and published by KEHPCA, which now uses much of the same material for its own e-newsletter and website (http://kehpca.org). The Africa edition at www.ehospice.com/africa/en-gb/home.aspx is worth looking at too and currently carries an excellent article on it about the Diana Fund (DPOWMF) legacy grants. Not including ours, as HCK is based in the UK. eHospice is an excellent new place to keep track of developments at the hospices and in PC in Kenya. The following are ones which could also be published on our new website, please, some or all as ‘Media Mentions’, perhaps:  
A.I.C. Kijabe Hospital opens new palliative care unit building:

http://www.ehospice.com/kenya/ArticlesList/AICKijabeHospitalopensnewpalliativecareunitbuilding/tabid/3387/ArticleId/1815/language/en-GB/View.aspx
First Paediatric Palliative Care unit in Kenya recounts its journey (Garissa PC Unit)

(NB: Mentions HCK, 3 times!):
http://kehpca.org/2012/05/garissa-leads-on-paediatric-palliative-care
Kisumu Hospice rebirth to boost palliative care in Kenya:

http://www.ehospice.com/kenya/ArticlesList/KisumuHospicerebirthADreamcometrue/tabid/3147/ArticleId/1619/language/en-GB/View.aspx#.ULCn7eR1GSo
The search for an extra coin to fund palliative care services at Meru Hospice:

http://www.ehospice.com/kenya/ArticlesList/ThesearchforanextracointofundpalliativecareservicesatMeruHospice/tabid/2837/ArticleId/1395/language/en-GB/View.aspx#.ULCoZeR1GSo
Health care providers undergo five-day training in paediatric palliative care:

http://www.ehospice.com/kenya/ArticlesList/Healthcareprovidersundergofivedaytraininginpaediatricpalliativecare/tabid/3003/ArticleId/1497/language/en-GB/View.aspx#.ULCtAuR1GSo
(NB: DPOWMF-funded training.)

Scaling up and integrating palliative care services in Kenya:

http://www.ehospice.com/kenya/ArticlesList/ScalingupandintegratingpalliativecareservicesinKenya/tabid/2835/ArticleId/1394/language/en-GB/View.aspx#.ULCuBeR1GSo
(Both good articles and relevant to plans for Paediatric PC training that HCK will develop with KEHPCA.)

Nakuru Hospice Official Opening [not yet fully written up on e-hopsice: Opening date is 30 Nov 2012]:

http://www.ehospice.com/kenya/Events/tabid/1523/smid/6526/EventType/0/Audience/0/Country/0/Region/0/ArticleID/1858/language/en-GB/Default.aspx#.ULCuaOR1GSo
Palliative care has a stake in Millennium Development Goals:

http://www.ehospice.com/kenya/ArticlesList/PalliativecarehasastakeinMillenniumDevelopmentGoals/tabid/3118/ArticleId/1596/language/en-GB/View.aspx#.ULCwFOR1GSo
Disclosure and Poverty still a challenge in palliative care:

http://www.ehospice.com/kenya/ArticlesList/DisclosureandPovertystillachallengeinpalliativecare/tabid/2772/ArticleId/1339/language/en-GB/View.aspx#.ULC0HOR1GSo
[NB: Article centred on Nakuru Hospice which HCK funding helped to set up.]

Also: Pathfinder International (related website – possible link from HCK site?):

http://www.pathfinder.org/our-work/projects/aphiaplus-nairobi-coast-kenya.html
4. Radio 4 Appeal

 

The donations to Hospice Care Kenya’s appeal to date – some direct donations still seem to be arriving, and there are several standing orders and/or JustGiving donations to come – are:

 

Current overall donations total: £16,693.81 

This includes anticipated Gift Aid, the cheque for £4,479.10 from the BBC (via Capita) for online & telephone donations, and:

An online payment of £318.47 for the amount shared between all the current appeals.

It also includes the Freepost donations total of £6,252.00.

Incidentally, in response to these figures Kate Howells, a Producer of the Radio 4 Appeal, wrote on 27th Nov.: ‘Wow, that’s fantastic news. Congratulations to all involved in your appeal.’ 

 

Renewed thanks are due to all at the Radio 4 Appeals team, including the staff at Capita who receive and forward the donations, and, of course, to Mike Wooldridge – I’ve been keeping him and Ruth informed of the running totals and he intervened usefully to ensure that the broadcast and how to donate was being posted clearly on HCK’s website. It would still be useful to have a direct link from the ‘Donate’ page on the HCK site to CAF Bank’s pages, especially for standing orders, as otherwise donors use JustGiving, which takes a small percentage from each donation for its charges. 
 
Patrick Villa
Office Manager 

HCK 

28th November 2012.
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